SEVEN SISTERS COMMUNITY  COUNCIL

CYNGOR CYMUNED BLAENDULAIS

Minutes of a public meeting with guest Lindsay Davies, Head of Primary Care and Planning for the Health Board held 20th January 2016

Present:
Chairman:



Cllr S K Hunt



Community Council Chairman:
Mr D C Thomas



Health Board:



Lindsay Davies



Clerk:




Mrs L Oliver



Members of the Public and Community Councillors

Cllr Hunt opened the meeting and gave apologies from Pharmacy Staff, who were attending a training course and the Practice Manager.   He explained why the meeting had been called and reminded those present that the meeting was only to discuss the appointments system at the surgery and that if questions of any other nature were asked it was at Ms Davies’ discretion whether to answer them

Ms Davies said she was responsible for contracts with Doctors and Dentists in the Neath Port Talbot area.   She said the Dulais Valley practice had contacted her in October following problems recruiting doctors.   The BMA would consider four doctors compared to the number of patients in the area to be over-doctored, but not when two had been lost.   The practice doctors had accepted they were not going to be able to recruit other doctors and that the surgery must be run differently.  They then decided to appoint a Pharmacist, who has started work, and a Nurse Practitioner, yet to be recruited.    They would also change the way the appointments system was operated and she referred to a leaflet which had been handed out at the surgeries.

Ms Davies said patients will be concerned about what questions will be asked by the Receptionists but stressed that all Health Board employees have confidentiality clauses in their contracts.   She added that, if patients were not happy to answer questions, it may take a little longer for the doctors to allocate an appointment.

The Chairman then invited questions from the public to Ms Davies.

Q
What about working people who will not be at home to receive a call back?

A
The practice appreciate this is a problem and will arrange for same day evening appointments

Q
A doctor said I should see him next week but the receptionist said there were no appointments available at that time

A
That is not acceptable and Ms Davies said she would check this out

Q
The receptionists are logging calls for the doctor to consider, surely this means the doctors are doing administration rather than medical work?

A
No, these are clinical decisions
Q
The receptionists tell you they are not allowed to make appointments

A
Ms Davies explained the system again

Q
The Health Board supplies funding for 6000 people with four doctors, if there are only two doctors can you claw back money?

A
Doctors are paid per patient therefore there is no difference if there are less doctors.   You need to think of it as a business.   Doctor’s earnings at Seven Sisters have been well below the welsh average and the welsh average is well below that in England.
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Q
The question was, if they do not do things correctly, can you pull money back?

A
No, we would just ask them to change things unless there was a breach of contract.

Q
I am pregnant and a diabetic and needed to see a doctor.   For some time the telephone was not answered when I tried to call.   When I did finally get an appointment the doctor I was due to see went out on home visits and I was told there would be a two hour wait.   Dr Rosser then agreed to see me.

A
I hope this is just a teething problem but I will take it up with the Practice Manager.   This system is not supposed to limit access to doctors but improve it.

The Chairman said he would ask patients to make complaints officially in writing because statistics are important.


Q
Where will the receptionists take appointment calls because they will repeat what is said to them, including name etc. and that information can be heard all over the surgery if they are at the desk?  Could a private room be used?

A
Point acknowledged and that must be looked at

Q
In after-hours callouts, why can you not have your own doctor to see?

A
In 2004 doctors’ contracts changed so that the Health Board sorted out their hours, rather than themselves.   This is good because the NHS managed to recruit a lot more doctors because their working hours were much better.

Q
If I get an appointment at 10.30a.m. am I still going to be waiting for two hours.   What is the actual expected waiting time?

A
Now that the doctors are making appointments themselves they know what to expect and can allow the appropriate time for each patient, so hopefully this should improve.

Q
Are there specific questions asked?

A
Yes, there is a guideline ten questions.

Q
I have lived here for a year and a half and find the doctors very good.   Last week I called in to make an appointment and the receptionist was asking me questions and everyone in the surgery could hear.   She was alone, dealing with patients, answering the telephone and a queue was building.   The Practice Manager came to the desk but did nothing to help her.

A
Again, I hope this is just a teething problem.

Q
Will the new system prioritise chronic illnesses?   My wife was recently ill in bed and the District Nurse said she needed to see a doctor.   When I called the surgery I was told the doctor could not make a home visit and my wife would have to get out of bed and go to the surgery.

A
The doctors have a list of those with chronic illnesses and it is down to the doctor to prioritise these.

Q
Are you going to make sure yourself that the system is working or trust the information given by the surgery?   Could you survey the patients directly?

A
We do surveys, although not ‘secret shoppers’, we do visit the surgeries.   We will be doing random surveys with patients.

Q
As the surgery has been asking for help since October and we are not pioneers, why are you not using the experience of other practices to help ours and stop the ‘teething problems’ from happening.

A
We have directed Seven Sisters to other surgeries such as Skewen for advice.  The practices do work together.

Q
How will the surgery cope with mental health problems?

A
Mental health patients should work the same as all other patients, there is a group counselling service.
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Q
If a patient needs someone else to telephone for them but privacy is needed, how do they cope?

A
It does need a system in the practice, may depend on the patient

Mr Thomas said one of the main problems is communication.   We addressed this problem with Ms Davies in December and were promised we would be kept advised but this leaflet came out in January, which we knew nothing about.

Ms Davies apologised for not letting the Community Council have the leaflet but said she did read out the draft at the meeting in December.   Mr Thomas disputed that she had done this.

Mr Jenkins, Community Councillor, said, it need not be expensive to send out leaflets to patients because the council will deliver them and thought it was terrible that all patients had not been advised what was happening.

Ms Davies said she did not realise the council would do this at the time.

Mr Thomas said the Practice Manager was going to let the council have a list of the questions to be asked by the receptionists before this meeting but it had not been received.

A member of the public said he could only find out what was going on via Cllr Hunt’s website.

Q
If there are only two doctors and one is in Coelbren, how does the main surgery cope?

A
There are three at the moment, two next month.   This is why the closure of Coelbren is under discussion.

Q
Tonight I have learnt nothing about the triage system.  I thought we were going to learn what the other practitioners were going to be responsible for.  

A
I did not realise you wanted to know about the other practitioners, I thought this was just about the appointments system.   The Pharmacist operates differently within each practice.   The Nurse Practitioner does everything the doctor does except major diagnosis.

Q
What happens if a doctor is sick?

A
There should be enough money to have a regular locum to cover these eventualities.

Q
You have said there are a number of practices operating this system really well but presumably they have good management.   How is our Practice Manager judged?

A
Not for me, that is a business decision.

Q
Is Doctor Gemma Jones still part time?

A
No she is full time now and both doctors will be doing an extra session when Dr Rosser retires.

Q
How are complaints handled?

A
Usually by the practice first if not by the Health Board.   Please officially write to the surgery or myself if you have complaints.

The Chairman thanked Ms Davies for attending on her own as the Practice Manager was to have been present but could not make it.   He thanked everyone for attending.

Signed  S K Hunt,Chairman

Date 1st February 2016
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